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When I think back on how much we have accomplished together during this 
decade, I am reminded of what a colleague here said to me recently: “We 
have really seized the moment, haven’t we?” 
 
Yes, a whole lot of wonderful people have seized the moment as we have 
transformed this beautiful campus together, and to all of you I am most 
grateful. 
 
Now it is time to savor the moment. 
 
It is time to celebrate the evolution of our campus community.  What has 
evolved is a fairly radical transformation of our college.  We celebrate with 
an appreciation of our rich history and our treasured traditions, but today we 
also cherish what is truly remarkable as a turning point in our college’s 
development. 
 
Let us savor the moment. 
 
As I begin my ninth year here, I think back on how far we have come 
together, from the inclusive and collaborative Master Plan we established in 
2002, and then later revised, charting a course for the college that we have 
followed with success. 
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We have a lot of pride.  The Rutland Herald recently editorialized about 
Spartan Pride, and you can see it and feel it as you walk across campus.   
You see smiling students and staff greet each other, or open doors for each 
other, with a genuineness and respect that is rare in many communities.  
Faculty and staff know students by name, as it should be. 
 
There is much about which we can be proud.  We are proudest of our 
students, who continue to shine, in and out of the classroom, and who 
continue to serve our college and community in so many impressive ways.  
This fall we welcome our largest and most qualified class of new students 
ever to a college that values and balances scholastic and co-curricular 
endeavors.  It is important to note that an increasing number of prospective 
admission candidates are continuing their education elsewhere as they seek 
to prove that they are ready for the challenge of Castleton.  Students who do 
join us, or return to campus, encounter a college that looks different but feels 
the same.  It’s still the small college with the big heart. 
 
Our commitment to service learning and civic participation is unwavering.  
Last week I welcomed new students with, among other good wishes, the 
expectation that they must make a difference in their college and their 
community before they go out to make a difference in the world.  This is 
more than words, as our students are making a meaningful difference for so 
many during and after their Castleton education. 
 
A quick report card: our major priorities for the past year were achieved on 
time and on budget.    
 
We are close to completing the Castleton Student Initiative, with additions, 
renovations and new buildings at Leavenworth Hall, the new and improved 
Campus Center, the Spartan Athletic Complex and Spartan Stadium.  We are 
almost there. 
 
Upgraded and aggressive fund-raising, even in this challenging economy, 
has resulted in increased giving to the college and a record number of alumni 
supporters.  This is a tribute to our small but talented development staff who 
break records every year. 
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Our enrollment, including recruitment and retention, continues on its 
planned trajectory and remains under our targeted cap of 2000 on campus 
full-time undergraduates.  The gradual increase in our enrollment -- about 3-
4 percent -- is consistent with our overall plan for improving the quality and 
number of our students, fueled in part this year by the addition of our new 
uniformed marching band and the expansion of our intercollegiate athletic 
programs with the addition of football. It is all part of the plan we have been 
carefully following throughout this decade. 
 
Our first-year students comprise our largest entering class. Our full-time 
undergraduates number just over 1800, under our enrollment cap of 2000. 
We did experience challenges in housing all students, both upper class and  
first-year students, because many more students want to live on campus. We 
will focus on housing and dining improvements this year. 
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The quality of the student experience continues to improve. Witness the 
impressive variety of on campus activities that are advertised every week. 
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With a performing arts program that has never been better than it is today, 
with over 50 clubs, 20 varsity sports, a growing intramural program, and a 
myriad of non-athletic activities available to all, Castleton is no longer a 
suitcase campus on weekends.  I live here, quite happily, and I can attest to 
the increased weekday and weekend activity on campus. We can hear it and 
feel it -- and we love it! 
 

 
 
You can get a sense of all that’s happening on our web site. If you haven’t 
already, you might take a look at the News & Events page. The page 
changes every day. You can help by e-mailing news, suggestions, and 
photos to the Communications Office. 
 
One area where we have been deficient, and which deserves immediate 
attention, is the diversification of our student body.  This year we initiate a 
new office that houses a growing international student program and 
expanded study abroad opportunities designed to improve diversity and to 
gradually internationalize our campus.  You may be surprised to learn that 
our current student population includes representation from 17 countries and 
the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico: 
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International Students  
Egypt      
Nigeria    
Ethiopia   
Sudan     
  
Nepal    
China    
Japan    
Philippines   
  
England  
Scotland      
Ireland   
  
Argentina  
Colombia   
Guyana    
  
Costa Rica    
El Salvador  
  
Canada  
Puerto Rico     
 
This is a good start, but there is much more to accomplish. I would like to 
see the day when our dining hall displays a multitude of flags from around 
the world, honoring the global community that we truly are and need to be. 
Diversity is a major new initiative at Castleton. 
 
Two other initiatives have grown in support and popularity, with high 
expectations for continued success this year and in the future.  The 
CHANGE program (Creating, Honoring, Advocating and Nurturing Gender 
Equity) continues to educate and promote respect on and off campus, and we 
are enhancing this program with a new coordinator, Jaklyn VanManen, and a 
new home in the Campus Center.  We also continue the expansion of civic 
engagement and service learning programs, highlighted by a commitment to 
sustainability and the nationally recognized Green Campus Initiative, also 
with a new coordinator, Cynthia Renninger, also ’09, and a new home.  
CHANGE and Sustainability are already important parts of the culture at 
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Castleton, and I expect our new Diversity initiative will also enhance our 
culture in significant and meaningful ways. 
 
We all know that it is the good people at Castleton who make this place so 
special.  We have also benefited from an unprecedented renaissance in new 
buildings and facilities that have transformed our campus, and this moment 
is worth savoring. 
 
Major Projects  
 
New signs across campus - Fall 2004 
 
Castleton Hall and Fitness Center - Fall 2004 
 
Casella Theater and Fine Arts Center - Fall 2006 
 
Three Residence Houses - Fall 2006 
 
Library Improvements - Summer 2007  
 
Jeffords Center - Fall 2007 
 
Campus Beautification - Summer 2008 
 
Glenbrook Gymnasium - Fall 2008 
 
Spartan Arena - Summer 2009 
 
Campus Center - Fall 2009 
 
Spartan Stadium - Fall 2009 
 
Spartan Athletic Complex - Fall 2009 
 
Leavenworth Hall - Later in 2009 
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Spartan Arena 
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Old Campus Center 
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Old Bookstore 
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Old Glenbrook Gymnasium 
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Field before the project 
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All of this takes my breath away.  It reminds me of the sheer joy and sense 
of wonder we get to experience only occasionally in our lives.  Those 
memories are indelibly etched in our minds and souls.  If you have ever been 



 21 

fortunate enough to witness the birth of a baby, you know what I mean.  This 
is our baby. 

 
 
 
When you wander through our newly expanded and renovated Campus 
Center, when you experience the laughter and sense of accomplishment that 
accompanies any visit to the new and improved Spartan Athletic Complex, 
and when you look out over the amazingly beautiful and pristine Vermont 
landscape that houses our newest jewel, Spartan Stadium, you know what I 
mean. 
 
There is something uniquely memorable about enjoying a beautiful autumn 
afternoon or evening, taking in the breathtaking foliage in a quintessentially 
Vermont venue, listening to the state's collegiate uniformed marching band, 
smelling the appealing aromas of outdoor stadium food, feeling the warmth 
and spirit of a college community that is truly an extended family, and 
watching Castleton student athletes perform on and off the field.  It doesn't 
get much better than that. 
 
This is our baby. 
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Let’s savor the moment. 
 
A campus that has come alive and will serve students well for decades, and 
we have built this together. 
 
We are making history.  We seized the moment.  Let’s savor the moment.  
Thank you. 
   


